MINUTES

Town of Bowdoinham
Select Board & Board of Assessors Meeting
April 11, 2017 at 5:30 p.m.
1.
Call the Meeting to Order & Establish a Quorum

The meeting was called to order and quorum established by Chair Peter Lewis at 5:30 p.m. Select Board members Peter Lewis, M. Theresa Turgeon, Jeremy Cluchey, David Engler and Thomas Walling were present.  Staff present included Town Manager William Post and Planning & Development Director Nicole Briand. 
2.
Amendments to the Agenda – None 
3.
Approve Consent Calendar
A.
Meeting Minutes of March 28, 2017
Board member Engler noted a correction needed for the minutes on page 2, under Item 4.C. 

On motion of Engler/Cluchey, the Board voted 4 – 0 – 1, (Turgeon abstained) to accepted the meeting minutes of March 28, 2017 as amended.
B.
Warrants and Financial Reports:

1.
Treasurer’s Warrant #60 for $290,560.76

C.
Reports & Communications


1.
Sheriff’s March Incident Report



2.
Town Clerk & Registrar of Voters’ March Incident Report

On motion of Turgeon/Cluchey, the Board voted 5 – 0 to approve the remainder of the Consent Calendar as presented.

4.
Action Items

A.
Act on Tax Abatement #11-A for Steven Griatzky in the amount of $169.63 for FY12 

The Manager stated that this abatement, and the two following on the agenda, is for a mobile home that never should have been assessed and taxed. It was unlivable and was removed from the assessment records for fiscal year 2015. These abatement requests are administrative because it is past the 185 day abatement period and because it was an administrative error.  

On motion of Turgeon/Engler, the Board voted 5 – 0 to approve Tax Abatement #11-A for Steven Griatzky in the amount of $169.63 for FY12.

B.
Act on Tax Abatement #11-B for Steven Griatzky in the amount of $165.79 for FY13
On motion of Turgeon/Engler, the Board voted 5 – 0 to approve Tax Abatement #11-B for Steven Griatzky in the amount of $165.79 for FY13.
C.
Act on Tax Abatement #11-C for Steven Griatzky in the amount of $168.98 for FY14
On motion of Turgeon/Engler, the Board voted 5 – 0 to approve Tax Abatement #11-C for Steven Griatzky in the amount of $168.98 for FY14.

D. Act on Tax Abatement #12 for Patrick Alexander in the amount of $274.98 for FY13
The Manager stated that this is also an administrative abatement and is an administrative error as this mobile home was assessed and taxed after it was moved from town. 

On motion of Cluchey/Walling, the Board voted 5 – 0 to approve Tax Abatement #12 for Patrick Alexander in the amount of $274.98 for FY13.

5.
Discussion Items


A.
Proposed Land Use Ordinance Amendments & New Recreational Marijuana Moratorium 

The Town Manager reviewed the process of land use ordinance amendments for the Board. There are several public hearings and deadlines that need to be met according to statute. The final public hearing is conducted by the Planning Board after which no changes can be made to the proposed ordinances because an additional public hearing with notice requirements would be necessary and would then miss the town meeting in June. Briand will present the proposed land use ordinance amendments and eventually, it is up to the Select Board whether these amendments are placed on the town meeting warrant for a vote or not.

Briand stated that the Planning Board heard the concerns from residents about wanting cultivation of recreational marijuana. The Planning Board has proposed standards that will allow for cultivation, but are proposing a new moratorium on all other uses of retail marijuana establishments. 


For recreational marijuana, the proposed changes include adding all of the definitions, from state law, into the ordinance, and then ordinance changes that focus on greenhouses, hoop houses and indoor growing facilities. The consensus of the Planning Board is that the ordinance should make it fairly easy for small, home-based businesses, but more stringent for larger growing operations for agriculture.


Briand stated that greenhouses would require a building permit up to a certain size, and larger greenhouses would be required to meet some standards. Those greenhouses larger than 10,000 square feet would require a site plan review by the Planning Board. The chair of the Planning Board talked with farmers to help determine what size greenhouse should meet the higher standards other than just a building permit.


Chair Lewis stated that the proposed changes reference commercial use. He asked if this covers medical marijuana. Briand stated that there is a question currently as to whether the recreational marijuana laws cover medical or not. The Planning Board is waiting to see how the state develops rules and regulations for recreational and medical. The Planning Board needs to continue having the discussion as the state develops its rules.


Board member Cluchey stated that it is not known what the state will be doing, so these proposals are getting the Town ready, and then can react more quickly after the state issues their rules and regulations.

Board member Turgeon stated that she does not understand the moratorium request. She stated that it does not make sense for it to be extended because the state still has a moratorium. The Manager stated that the Town’s moratorium expires two days before the June town meeting. He is consulting with the Town’s attorney to determine how to handle the current moratorium. The current moratorium can only be extended, it cannot be changed. The new moratorium would get the Town past the state’s moratorium and would allow the Planning Board to develop ordinance changes after knowing what the state has issued for rules and regulations. 


Board member Turgeon asked where the state is in the process of developing rules and regulations. The Manager stated that the state is moving slowly as they are dealing with the state budget and all the other legislation. He expects that the legislative committee charged with this task will work in the summer and fall on the topic.

Board member Cluchey asked why the definitions don’t list social clubs, but that it is defined later on in the ordinance proposal. Briand stated that the definitions are direct from the state law and expects that they will change.


Cluchey asked how the “undue odors” will be measured, and how it will be handled. Briand stated that it is a gray area and it will have to be determined how to measure and what is offensive. Turgeon stated that an abutter to a current indoor medical grow operation is bothered by the odor so it is a real concern.


Briand stated that there are air filtration systems that can be installed in the growing operations, which is why the Planning Board is also recommending that there would be an annual license that is issued by the Select Board. If a grower has had several complaints about odor, or anything else, and must be re-licensed each year, then hopefully the business will abide by the standards and be good neighbors.


Chair Lewis asked about the next steps. The Manager stated that the Planning Board will have the final public hearing on April 27th and then the Board will decide on May 9th whether or not the ordinance amendments move to a town meeting vote.

Briand stated that the other ordinance changes create two land use districts, Village I and Village II. The Planning Board wanted to take this slow and deliberately. The only changes within the two districts are dimensional standards including smaller lot sizes and smaller setbacks, not any different uses than the rest of the town. The lot size cannot go smaller than 20,000 square feet because of state law and septic systems. Subdivisions can have smaller lot sizes if there is a common septic, but the amount of land still requires an average of 20,000 square feet per dwelling unit.


Chair Lewis asked if the lot coverage requirements are changing. Briand stated in Village Districts I and II, there lot coverage would be allowed to be greater than the current standards throughout town.


Board member Cluchey asked about the maximum building height.  Briand stated that the feedback from residents is that there was a desire for a building height restriction in the village districts, which is different from other towns and cities. Usually higher buildings are allowed in village or downtown areas.


Board member Turgeon asked if the proposed districts fit with the Comprehensive plan. Briand stated that they do.

6.
Town Manager’s Report

The Manager stated he and Public Works Foreman Chadd Mayo met with the engineer for the Public Works Facility Project, and then the Building Design Committee toured the Richmond and Topsham Public Works garages because they are two different designs. 

Board member (and committee member) Walling stated that it was good to hear what the two towns would have done differently and mostly these were focused on the amenities for the employees like locker room and bathroom facilities.
The Manager stated that the committee also looked at the sand/salt storage facility at Topsham, and learned from the orientation of the buildings. The Committee then met at the town office and discussed what was learned and agreed that the double-bay design was better. The Manager will then forward the comments from the committee to the engineer.

The Manager stated that the skate park contractor will be mobilizing on April 17th. The compaction test on the base will be completed soon.

The Manager stated that the audit is in the second draft and he is writing the management discussion and analysis for the audit report. The audited undesignated fund balance is approximately $1.1 million, which is still above the policy guideline.

The Manager stated that the proposed FY18 budget will be presented to the Board at the May 3rd meeting. He encouraged any member to come in and ask questions or review it individually with him, especially the new members. The Manager will get the budget to the Select Board within a week or so. He stated that the net impact on the taxpayer from the municipal budget would be a decrease if the school budget was not increasing. 
Board member Turgeon asked if there would be salary increases for the employees in the budget. The Manager stated that there is a 3% merit increase budgeted in each department, but no cost of living allowance. 


Board member Engler asked if the Town needs increased training or equipment to handle the potential risk of butane fires from marijuana processing. The Manager stated that, at this point, there is no need for additional training or equipment, but it will be watched as we move forward.

7. 
Select Board Member’s Request for Agenda Items for Next Meeting – None 
8.
Announce Future Select Board Meetings
A.
May 3rd – Regular Meeting (Rescheduled from April 25th) 
B.
May 9th – Regular Meeting
9.
Comments from Select Board Members

Board member Cluchey stated that he is hoping that a group will offer child care at town meeting to encourage more people to attend. 

Board member Walling asked if there has been any movement on the red building on Main Street as far as the demolition permit. The Manager stated that there is a demolition permit that has been issued, but he is not sure if there is a deadline. Walling asked who was responsible for ensuring that it is demolished. The Manager replied that the owner is responsible for completing the demolition. If it goes too long, then the Board can determine that it is a dangerous building and pursue that angle.

Board member Turgeon asked about the right-of-way on the abutting property. The Manager stated that he has not pursued it any further because of a lack of staff time.

10.
Comments from the Public – None 
11. 
Adjourn


The meeting adjourned by acclamation at 6:35 p.m.
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